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Revenue’s statutory powers allow for decisions to consider a long-term approach to revenue 
collection, to collect the maximum revenue over time. 

Inland Revenue has relief options available for customers having trouble meeting their tax 
obligations. Some of these provisions were extended by the Government specifically for 
businesses affected by the COVID-19 pandemic. Relief options include extra time to pay 
through an instalment arrangement, extra time to file returns, and where appropriate, 
writing off tax, penalties or interest. Some of these relief options are also available to Child 
Support customers. Specific web pages to help customers understand what is available to 
them if impacted by COVID-19 events are available on our website.  

During the lockdown periods in 2020, we focused on supporting customers, providing relief 
where appropriate and, additionally, deferred or delayed some audits, disputes and debt 
recovery activities. This ultimately helps to maintain people’s voluntary compliance over 
time. We progressed fraud cases, court proceedings and voluntary disclosures that were 
important to maintaining the integrity of the tax system.  

As New Zealand returned to Alert Level 2 in 2020, Inland Revenue recommenced these 
deferred and delayed debt recovery activities. Some compliance activities were paused while 
we were in Alert Levels 3 and 4. During this time, we continued to address compliance risks 
where there was a significant risk to the integrity of the tax system. 

Tax relief and income assistance for individuals and businesses affected by COVID-19 is 
available and can be viewed on Inland Revenue’s website: ird.govt.nz/covid-19. 

Question 5: Additional information on liquidations 

Inland Revenue’s new system technology put in place over the last six years has contributed 
to fewer liquidation applications. Since 2017, Inland Revenue now has a range of tools to 
address business and customer tax debt that it didn’t have prior, which means liquidation 
applications to the Court are more than ever a last resort.  

The two graphs below show the long-term picture of Inland Revenue Court liquidation orders 
from 2014 to 2022, as well as a monthly view during the peak of the COVID-19 pandemic.  
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Right of review 

If you disagree with my decision on your OIA request, you can ask an Inland Revenue review 
officer to review my decision. To ask for an internal review, please email the Commissioner 
of Inland Revenue at: CommissionersCorrespondence@ird.govt.nz. 

Alternatively, under section 28(3) of the OIA, you have the right to ask the Ombudsman to 
investigate and review my decision. You can contact the office of the Ombudsman by email 
at: info@ombudsman.parliament.nz. 

If you choose to have an internal review, you can still ask the Ombudsman or Privacy 
Commissioner for a review. 

Publishing of OIA response 

Please note that Inland Revenue regularly publishes responses to requests that may be of 
interest to the wider public on its website. We consider this response is of public interest so 
will publish this response in due course. Your personal details or any information that would 
identify you will be removed prior to it being published. 

Thank you again for your request. 

Yours sincerely 

Richard Philp 
Customer Segment Lead 
Micro Business & Not-for-Profit 




